Thames Basin Heaths SPA

Summary Note of Meeting between HBF Members 

and English Nature – key points only

20th February 2006

In opening EN reiterated that they were not seeking to prevent development but rather seeking to find a way of enabling development to go ahead whilst ensuring that they satisfied their obligations under the Habitats Regs. They stressed that the delivery plan was aiming to take a long term strategic approach to this problem rather than the short term and ad hoc approach which would otherwise be applied by the individual districts as competent authorities. 

EN have sent the draft delivery plan to consultants who will turn it into a draft template SPD for use by the local authorities.

Consultants are also looking at the latest visitor survey information with a view to revisiting the 8ha / 16ha mitigation requirements. These requirements may change as a result of this work. Since the meeting it has come to light that one change which does appear to be making its was through via the authorities is a change in the minimum size for local off-site mitigation open space which, in the delivery plan is 2ha, but EN now appear to be suggesting that 6 or 8ha may be the way the SPD goes. 

The consultants are reporting back to EN by mid-March after which the template SPD will be issued to the authorities in April.

The other piece of work on-going is one being led by SEERA looking to identify all land which could be brought forward as mitigation open space across the SPA area. The aim of the study is to identify this land so it can be allocated as mitigation open space in DPDs. Once it is identified and allocated and the SPD is produced by a given authority, EN will then look to apply a contributions based approach from smaller developments which would be unable to provide their own mitigation open space.

This work will also attempt to put a cost on the delivery of the open space so that it can inform a per-dwelling contribution from new development. 

There followed considerable discussion around these issues. HBF members reiterated many of the points raised in HBF’s response to the draft delivery plan including:-

· questioning the principle of mitigation open space being required at all and suggesting the matter could be dealt with by access controls and management alone

· EN were resolute in defence of their previously stated position that mitigation open space was both necessary and justified. 

· Arguments about increasing bird populations were, they claimed, almost solely attributable to recent warm winters and masked the recreation impact which has occurred. Recreational impact of dog walking was acting as a cap to the improvement of the bird populations.

· HBF members suggested that the land was not there and even if it was it was not available to be used as mitigation open space

· EN argued that, based on their work the land was there. The SEERA work has already identified some 600+ hectares of land which could be brought forward as mitigation open space.

· This discussion went on at length but ended up with the parties not reaching agreement. 

Put simply, EN refused to back down on any of their key principles and failed to acknowledge the validity of any of the points raised in the HBF letter. Most were apparently based on misunderstandings ! EN will be providing a formal response to this letter in due course. 

It became clear from the discussion that, if EN are unwilling to back down there remain 2 options open to developers. Either to follow the delivery plan proposals and provide the mitigation open space. Or seek to demonstrate that there will be no adverse impact on the SPA through the appeal process in the context provided by the Habitats Regs. The difficulties of the former are obvious. The difficulties of the latter are equally problematic as EN confirmed they will recommend local authorities do not grant permission in the absence of an impact assessment. On the basis of the Habitats Regs this impact assessment has to be an in-combination assessment which is almost impossible to do. Recent appeal decisions have not provided a great deal of comfort that this route would be successful.

There were calls that EN must back down on some of their requirements if this initiative was to move forward. They refused to do so indicating that their obligations under the Habitats Regs were clear.

A variety of alternative proposals were put forward based on financial contributions to improving management and providing open space. EN’s position was that they see a system of financial contributions as the way forward for the majority of developments which will not be able to  provide their own mitigation open space. However, they will not accept a system which allows developers to pay financial contributions until there is a guarantee that the contributions can be spent locally and that there is land identified and allocated towards which the contributions could be spent and a programme for bringing forward open space in tandem with development. 

There was a degree of agreement that a financial contributions based approach was the way forward in the majority of cases where development was not of sufficient scale to provide its own mitigation open space. The very major stumbling block, however, was that developers wanted to pay the money now to get development sites moving but EN were adamant that they would not accept contributions until it was tied in to the open space delivery programme.

The stalemate remained in that HBF members were concerned that this process would not be formalised for some 18 months to 2 years at the earliest. EN did not accept this timescale. 

The Woking proposal (£500 per bedspace) has since come to light. However, this does not have the approval of EN and it is thought they are likely to challenge this approach should Woking pursue it at present. HBF is closely watching how this progresses.

Other actions from the meeting were that:

· EN would formally respond to the HBF letter

· HBF would write to SEERA seeking involvement in the exercise they were undertaking to identify and cost mitigation open space

· HBF is also continuing to chase ODPM and GOSE for some feedback on the ‘high level’ meeting which took place on the 16th February between senior officials from EN, ODPM, DEFRA, GOSE etc 

· HBF will also engage PINS in discussions over this as, if Members do go down the appeal route, it would appear that the current briefing that Inspector’s have had may not result in sufficient weight being afforded any evidence the appellant put forward. The consensus was that PINS appear to place all the weight on EN’s view and insufficient weight on evidence actual impact provided by appellants. 

All of these matters will be discussed further at the special HBF southern regional planning meeting on 2nd March at Windsor Racecourse (2pm) where the aim will be to develop the financial contributions based approach into a workable alternative to the EN delivery plan and to discuss future actions to move things forward.

For further information on this matter please contact either:

Pete Errington, HBF Regional Policy Manager (South East)

E: pete.errington@hbf.co.uk  T: 023 8067 1030

John Slaughter, HBF Director of External Affairs

E: john.slaughter@hbf.co.uk  T: 020 7960 1604

PE 23rd February 2006

